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The current structural layout of Amsterdam’s Oostelijk
Havengebied is an obvious consequence of a change of course in
contemporary Dutch urban design. The push in the 1970s to
coordinate urban planning and public housing construction became
weaker and weaker, following the economic crisis that forced an
acceleration of welfare state reform. Public housing construction
became privatized, ending the long marriage of planning and
residential programming that had distinguished Dutch urban policies
since the time of the Woningwet, a 1901 law on residential
buildings. 

In the 1980s, in addition to the economic crisis public housing
planning and construction, urban density as an alternative to
sprawl became a significant issue. In the great port cities, the
necessity of revitalizing the areas of the nineteenth-century
docks, which are mostly situated in strategic areas of the urban
structure, also became an important issue. 

In Amsterdam, in particular, the transformation of the docks,
extending through the entire Oostelijk Haven and onto the
artificial peninsulas of KNSM, Java, Borneo, and Sporenburg, became
not only an occasion of urban development but also an occasion to
generally rethink the city, which involved road, railroad, and
public transportation reform. 

Beginning in 1987, the strategic plan for the area of Oostelijk
Haven, formulated by the Dienst Ruimtelijke Ordening (DRO), the
department of urban planning of the municipality, leaves intact the
port basins, and arranges for high building density, according to
the morphological principles of Rem Koolhaas’s master plan of 1983.
Exiting between Borneo and Sporenburg, the road and tramway linkage
tunnel connects the city with the territorial road network of the
peninsulas, thus promoting the redevelopment of the areas. The
housing program, mainly residential, with almost ten thousand
dwellings and their relative services, was subdivided into three
urban projects, entrusted, by means of consultation, to three
planners outside the public administration. Between 1989 and 1993,
Jo Coenen for KNSM, Sjoerd Soeters for Java, and West 8 for Borneo
Sporenburg elaborated their respective master plans and
superintended, as coordinators, the building designs entrusted to
other architects. Following the directives of the master plan of
1997 by Hans van der Made of DRO, with the restructuring of the
Handelskade, the railway yard, the areas east of the train station
were also involved in the urban dynamic. The docks could finally
become connected, physically and gratifyingly, with the city
centre. And a new urban continuity now extends for more than four
kilometres. 

In this grandiose scheme of urban renewal and development, the
public is reserved the fundamental tasks of promoting, planning,
and verifying the economic and qualitative results, besides
negotiating with the private investors, to whom the building rights
are transferred, and selecting the planners and a percentage of the
public sector buildings, not different, in terms of quality and
standards, from the ones destined for the market. 

Echoing the Dutch public housing development of the 1970s,
partially updated with the renewal of urban agreements, J. Coenen
assembles a sequence of residential superblocks along the central
axis of the KNSM: the Piraeus of H. Koolhoff, the Emerald Empire of
the same J. Coenen, the Langhaus of Diener & Diener. These
urban landmarks – the so-called “Urban Giant” – stand out on the
scale of the harbour landscape, even though they still express an
established housing dimension. 

In Java, a sequence of five super city blocks, circumscribed by
street-canals, is based on the experience of the hofe of Amsterdam
South and blends models of urban density with an opening in the
landscape: an internal garden crosses the development lengthwise to
accommodate schools and neighbourhood services. To evoke the
complex layering of the historic city, a principle of cadastral
subdivision is simulated here in a combination game in which
different architects participate, including Cruz & Ortiz, S.
Soeters, Kerelse & van der Meer, and Geurst & Schulze. To
create an empirical urban culture, one draws on the experiments of
“architectural polyphony” by R. Krier to Iba 84, reinterpreted by
O. Bohigas in the Vila Olimpica, the random “surrealist montage” by
A. Rossi to the Friedrichstrasse, or the typological collages of
O.M. Ungers to the Lutzoplaz of Berlin. Even if, due to excessive
fragmentation, the result of employing this “architectural
polyphony” may not succeed on the large scale of the harbour
spaces, it truly works on the small scale of the street. The
waterfront along the Handelskade, however, certainly bears the
stamp of the large scale, reclaiming the full scan of the old
warehouses. The fusion of linear buildings along the piers, with
high blocks along the infrastructure clusters, generates segments
of metropolitan hyperdensity. 

If, on the peninsulas of KNSM and Java, the real estate market
is mostly built on lots and city blocks, in the neighbourhoods of
Borneo Sporenburg, it has pushed for a suburban residential
typology: single dwellings with separate facades and entrances
opening onto the street. The municipality supported the demands of
the investors, but at the same time imposed, as a nonnegotiable
parameter, an extremely high density of one hundred houses per
hectare. The paradoxical convergence of suburban typologies and a
dense city stimulated the invention of new housing typologies. West
8, winner in 1993 of the consultation called for by the New Deal,
the development agency of the area, is grafting high-density onto
low-rise, as opposed to other projects where, borrowing from the
experience of New Urbanism, the garden suburb was again proposed.
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